Charles E. G. Pease Pennyghael Isle of Mull 1-John Tritton died on 13 Aug 1716.

John married Margaret Ladd. They had two children: John and Samuel.

2-John Tritton was born on 1 Oct 1683 and died on 1 May 1739 at age 55.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Kennington, Kent.

John married Hannah Shaw. They had one son: Thomas.

3-**Thomas Tritton**¹ was born on 28 Sep 1717 in Kent and died on 13 Nov 1786 in Battersea, London at age 69.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Brewer in Battersea, London.

Thomas married **Anna Maria Brown** on 1 Aug 1754 in Wandsworth. Anna was born in 1723 and died on 20 Jul 1793 in Battersea, London at age 70. They had two children: **John Henton** and **George**.

4-**John Henton Tritton**¹ was born on 29 Apr 1755 and died on 20 May 1833 at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Banker in Lombard Street, London.

John married Mary Barclay, daughter of John Barclay^{1,2} and Susannah Willett,² on 6 Aug 1783. Mary was born on 18 Oct 1756 and died on 25 Feb 1827 at age 70. They had four children: Robert, John, Henry, and Mary.

5-Rev. Robert Tritton was born on 1 May 1792 and died on 27 Nov 1877 at age 85.

Robert married Mary Biscoe, daughter of Vincent Hilton Biscoe³ and Anna Katherine Noel, on 1 May 1818 in Limpsfield, Surrey. Mary died on 20 Oct 1835. They had 11 children: Robert Biscoe, William Biscoe, Mary Biscoe, Anna Maria Biscoe, Caroline Biscoe, Susannah Biscoe, Frederick Biscoe, Charles Biscoe, Elizabeth Biscoe, and Vincent Biscoe.

6-Robert Biscoe Tritton was born on 24 Jan 1819 in Brasted, Kent and died on 1 Apr 1898 in Leatherhead, Surrey at age 79.

Robert married **Charlotte Lindsay** on 24 May 1849 in Sunbridge, Kent. Charlotte was born in 1826 in Wimbledon, died on 7 May 1893 in Rome, Italy at age 67, and was buried on 31 May 1893 in South Bersted, Sussex. They had five children: **Robert Lindsay**, **Alice Maria**, **Mary Charlotte**, **Arthur Henry**, and **Minna Elizabeth**.

7-**Robert Lindsay Tritton** was born on 9 Dec 1850 in Otford, Kent and died in 1927 at age 77.

Robert married Helen Temple Craige in 1875. Helen was born in 1849 in Pennsylvania. They had two children: Mary Josephine and Charlotte Lindsay.

- 8-Mary Josephine Tritton was born on 7 May 1877 and died in 1940 at age 63.
- 8-Charlotte Lindsay Tritton was born in 1879 and died on 25 Aug 1960 at age 81.
- 7-Alice Maria Tritton

Alice married **Dr. Clement Godson**, son of **Charles Godson**. Clement died on 26 Nov 1913 and was buried in Marylebone Cemetery, Finchley. They had one son: **Edgar Reginald**.

General Notes: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2344197/?page=1

8-Edgar Reginald Godson died on 8 Apr 1963.

Edgar married **Grace Mary Chetwynd-Stapylton**, daughter of **Edward Chetwynd-Stapylton** and **Beatrice Mary Cowie**, on 14 Oct 1911. Grace was born on 24 Aug 1887. They had two children: **Clement Patrick Chetwynd** and **Michael Stapylton**.

9-Clement Patrick Chetwynd Godson was born on 17 Feb 1913 and died in 2000 at age 87.

Clement married **Dorothy Frances Graham**, daughter of **Lt. Col. George Frederick Graham**, on 27 Mar 1941. Dorothy was born in 1917 and died in 1998 at age 81. They had three children: **Mark Chetwynd, Anthony Graham**, and **Richard Hugh**.

- 10-Mark Chetwynd Godson
- 10-Anthony Graham Godson
- 10-Richard Hugh Godson was born on 26 Mar 1947 and died on 24 Nov 2010 at age 63.
- 9-Michael Stapylton Godson was born on 24 Aug 1916 and died on 12 May 1945 in Killed In Action at age 28.
- 7-Mary Charlotte Tritton was born on 22 Aug 1852 in Otford, Kent.

Mary married **R. M. Hennell**.

7-Arthur Henry Tritton was born on 28 May 1855 and died on 3 Apr 1936 at age 80.

Arthur married Louisa Woolf Davis. They had three children: Winifred Louise, Arthur Robert, and Nigel Charles.

8-Winifred Louise Tritton was born in 1879.

Winifred married Arthur Gerard Miller.

- 8-Arthur Robert Tritton was born on 26 Aug 1884 and died on 26 Jan 1957 at age 72.
- 8-Nigel Charles Tritton was born on 29 May 1891 and died on 9 Jul 1971 at age 80.

Nigel married **Ruth Borradail Coles**.

- 7-Minna Elizabeth Tritton was born in 1857, died in May 1893 at age 36, and was buried on 31 May 1893.
- 6-Rev. William Biscoe Tritton was born on 26 Sep 1820 and died on 24 Nov 1894 in Hove, Brighton, East Sussex at age 74.

William married Eleanor Willett Hanbury, daughter of Osgood Hanbury and Eleanor Willett, on 21 Jul 1859. Eleanor died on 16 Apr 1876.

- 6-Mary Biscoe Tritton was born in 1822, died on 13 Jan 1834 in Brighton, East Sussex at age 12, and was buried on 18 Jan 1834 in Rottingdean, Sussex.
- 6-Anna Maria Biscoe Tritton was born in 1823 in Limpsfield, Surrey and died on 26 Nov 1911 at age 88.

Anna married Field Marshal Sir Daniel Lysons, son of Rev. Daniel Lysons and Sarah Hardy.

- 6-Caroline Biscoe Tritton was born in 1825, died in 1832 at age 7, and was buried on 12 May 1832 in Limpsfield, Surrey.
- 6-Susannah Biscoe Tritton was born in 1827 in Morden, Surrey and died on 8 May 1889 at age 62.

Susannah married Rev. Henry Seymour, son of John Henry Hyde Seymour and Charlotte Whitcombe, on 4 Nov 1851. Henry was born on 4 Jul 1825 and died on 12 Aug 1911 at age 86. They had eight children: Emily Gertrude, Julia Mary, Henry Sydney, Edward Adolphus William, Emmeline St. Maur, Madeline St. Maur, Evelyn Stuart, and Lilian Octavia.

- 7-Emily Gertrude Seymour was born on 17 Jul 1852 and died in 1912 at age 60.
- 7-Julia Mary Seymour was born on 31 Oct 1853 and died in 1943 at age 90.
- 7-Henry Sydney Seymour was born on 15 Sep 1855 and died on 26 Mar 1930 at age 74.

Henry married **Helen Smith**, daughter of **Rt. Hon. William Henry Smith** and **Emily Danvers Viscountess Hambledon**, on 16 Apr 1896. Helen was born on 28 Dec 1860 and died on 17 Jan 1944 at age 83. They had one son: **Edward William**.

8-Edward William Seymour was born on 27 Mar 1897 and died in 1979 at age 82.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Director of W. H. Smith.

Edward married Barbara Judith Lascelles, daughter of George Reginald Lascelles and Beatrice Pulteney, on 18 Nov 1925. Barbara was born on 28 Mar 1903.

- 7-Rev. Edward Adolphus William Seymour was born on 31 Jul 1858 and died in 1891 at age 33.
- 7-Emmeline St. Maur Seymour was born on 23 Sep 1860 and died on 7 Jun 1912 at age 51.

Emmeline married George Stanley Byng 8th Viscount Torrington. George was born on 29 Apr 1841 and died on 20 Oct 1889 at age 48. They had one son: George.

8-George Byng 9th Viscount Torrington was born on 10 Sep 1886 and died on 24 Apr 1944 at age 57.

George married Eleanor Souray on 29 Sep 1910. Eleanor died on 8 Dec 1931.

George next married Nora Elizabeth Ursula Wood-Pottle in 1923. Nora died on 29 Jan 1968.

7-Madeline St. Maur Seymour was born on 11 Nov 1862 and died in 1951 at age 89.

Madeline married Lt. Col. Francis Abel-Smith, son of Henry Abel-Smith and Elizabeth Mary Pym, on 11 Aug 1885. Francis was born on 3 Apr 1861 and died on 23 Mar 1908 at age 46. They had five children: St. Maur, Madelaine Frances, Violet Helen, Henry, and Alexander.

- 8-St. Maur Abel-Smith was born on 2 Oct 1887 and died on 3 Mar 1921 at age 33.
- 8-Madelaine Frances Abel-Smith was born on 16 Sep 1889.

Madelaine married **Harry Ernest Tabor**. They had one son: **Peter Robert**.

9-Peter Robert Tabor

Peter married Juliet Mary Acland, daughter of Sir William Henry Dyke Acland 3rd Bt. and Margaret Emily Barclay. They had four children: Rosemary Jill, Theresa Mary, Robert Simon Dyke, and James Patrick.

10-Rosemary Jill Tabor

Rosemary married Richard Hawkesworth Horton-Fawkes, son of Maj. Le Gendre George William Horton-Fawkes and Sylvia Louise Mabel Edina Duckworth. They had three children: David Hawkesworth, Katherine Elizabeth, and Jessica Mary.

- 11-David Hawkesworth Horton-Fawkes
- 11-Katherine Elizabeth Horton-Fawkes
- 11-Jessica Mary Horton-Fawkes

Rosemary next married Lt. Col. Lionel Colin Tremellen.

10-Theresa Mary Tabor

Theresa married Laurence Atherton Rawstorne, son of Richard Atherton Rawstorne. They had three children: Joanna, Patrick Richard Guy, and Amanda Juliet.

11-Joanna Rawstorne

Joanna married **Gavan Murphy**.

11-Patrick Richard Guy Rawstorne

1	-Aman	da.	Juli	iet R	Rawsi	torne

10-Robert Simon Dyke Tabor

Robert married Brenda Frazer.

10-James Patrick Tabor

James married Jennifer Freeland. They had three children: Harriet Sonia, Juliet Blanche, and Veronica Joan.

- 11-Harriet Sonia Tabor
- 11-Juliet Blanche Tabor
- 11-Veronica Joan Tabor

8-Violet Helen Abel-Smith was born on 15 Mar 1896.

Violet married Hugh Alistair Hamilton Fraser.

8-Col. Sir Henry Abel-Smith was born on 8 Mar 1900 in Hanover Square, London and died on 24 Jan 1993 in Winkfield, Windsor at age 92.

General Notes: Governor of Queensland, 1958-66; Administrator, Australian Commonwealth, during part of 1965.

DL Berks 1953. KStJ 1958. Hon. LLD Univ. of Queensland, 1962. Honorary Air Commodore, RAAF, 1966.

Henry married Lady May Helen Emma Cambridge Princess Of Teck on 23 Oct 1931. May was born on 23 Jan 1906 and died on 30 May 1994 at age 88. They had three children: Anne Mary Sibylla, Richard Francis, and Elizabeth.

9-Anne Mary Sibylla Abel-Smith

Anne married **David Ian Liddell-Grainger** on 14 Dec 1957. David was born on 26 Jan 1931 and died on 12 Mar 2007 at age 76.

9-Col. Richard Francis Abel-Smith was born on 11 Oct 1933 and died on 23 Dec 2004 at age 71.

Richard married Marcia Kendrew. They had one daughter: Katherine Emma.

10-Katherine Emma Abel-Smith

Katherine married Hon. Hubert Wentworth Beaumont, son of Rev'd. The Rt. Hon. Timothy Wentworth Beaumont 1st Baron Beaumont and Mary Rose Wauchope. They had four children: Amelia May, George Wentworth, Richard Christian, and Michael Patrick.

11-Amelia May Beaumont

Amelia married Simon Peregrine Gauvain Murray, son of Ormiston Gauvain Nigel Murray and Shirley Arbuthnot. They had two children: Matilda Alice and Archibald Peregrine.

- 12-Matilda Alice Murray
- 12-Archibald Peregrine Murray
- 11-George Wentworth Beaumont

George married Katherine Hannah F. Fitzpatrick.

- 11-Richard Christian Beaumont
- 11-Michael Patrick Beaumont

9-Elizabeth Alice Abel-Smith

Elizabeth married Peter Wise.

8-Brig. Sir Alexander Abel-Smith⁴ was born on 18 Sep 1904 and died on 17 Apr 1980 in Quenington, Circnester at age 75.

General Notes: Retired Merchant Banker; J. Henry Schroder Wagg and Co. Ltd, 1946-1967; Chairman: Pressed Steel Co., 1955-1965; Provident Mutual Life Assurance Association, 1966-1973; Director of other companies.

Member, BNEC, 1965-1969; Deputy Chairman, Export Council for Europe, 1963-1969. Chairman, Sussex Church Campaign, 1970-; Trustee, Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme, 1956-1979. JP Herts 1949, JP Sussex 1955.

Alexander married Elizabeth Knight Morgan, daughter of David B. Morgan, on 3 Jul 1936. Elizabeth died on 18 Aug 1948. They had two children: David Francis and Carolyn Alexandra.

9-David Francis Abel-Smith

David married Lucy Marie Knox, daughter of Col. Sir Bryce Muir Knox⁵ and Patricia Mary Dunsmuir. They had one daughter: Eliza Violet Daria.

10-Eliza Violet Daria Abel-Smith

9-Carolyn Alexandra Abel-Smith

Carolyn married John Julian Lionel George Sheffield, son of John Vincent Sheffield⁴ and Anne Faudell-Phillips. They had four children: John, Simon, Lionel, and Nicola.

- 10-John Sheffield
- 10-Simon Sheffield
- 10-Lionel Sheffield
- 10-Nicola Sheffield

Alexander next married **Henriette Alice Cadogan**, daughter of **Cmdr. Francis Charles Cadogan** and **Ruth Evelyn Howard**, on 17 Feb 1953. Henriette was born on 6 Jun 1914 and died on 3 May 2005 at age 90. They had two children: **Christopher** and **Juliet Sarah**.

9-Christopher Abel-Smith

Christopher married Catherine Berger, daughter of Paul Berger. They had two children: (No Given Name) and Lyam Paul Alexander.

- 10-Abel-Smith
- 10-Lyam Paul Alexander Abel-Smith

9-Juliet Sarah Abel-Smith

Juliet married Christopher Graham Stainforth, son of Maj. Gen. Charles Herbert Stainforth. They had one son: Charles Alexander.

- 10-Charles Alexander Stainforth
- 7-Evelyn Stuart Seymour was born on 21 Sep 1864 and died on 27 May 1935 at age 70.

Evelyn married **Henrietta Macan**, daughter of **Turner Arthur Macan** and **Florence Louisa Jane Long**, on 9 Nov 1897. Henrietta died in 1941.

7-Lilian Octavia Seymour was born on 18 Mar 1868 and died in 1905 at age 37.

Lilian married Rev. Louis Wellesley Wesley.

6-Frederick Biscoe Tritton was born in 1827 and died on 23 Jan 1904 at age 77.

Frederick married Selina Charlotte Maryatt. They had one son: Seymour Biscoe.

7-Seymour Biscoe Tritton was born on 30 Jul 1860 and died on 21 Nov 1937 at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Consulting Engineer.

Seymour married Alice Mary Julion on 14 Jun 1888. Alice died on 28 Jan 1933. They had three children: Julian Seymour, Frederick Seymour, and May Seymour.

8-Julian Seymour Tritton was born on 31 Oct 1889 in Calcutta, West Bengal, India and died on 13 May 1979 in Oxshott, Surrey at age 89.

Julian married **Effie Theodora Eleanor Kerr** on 21 Jan 1918. Effie was born on 30 Dec 1895 and died on 24 Mar 1980 in Thames Ditton, Surrey at age 84. They had two children: **Theordora Kerr Julian** and **Trevor Lindsey Julian**.

- 9-Theordora Kerr Julian Tritton was born on 31 Dec 1918.
- 9-Trevor Lindsey Julian Tritton was born on 5 Jul 1921.

Trevor married Eveline Noël Bellerby. They had two children: Alison Lindsey and Ian Gordon.

10-Alison Lindsey Tritton

10-Ian Gordon Tritton

Ian married Elizabeth D'Abreu. They had one son: Oliver Seymour.

- 11-Oliver Seymour Tritton
- 8-Frederick Seymour Tritton was born on 1 Sep 1892 and died on 30 Dec 1949 at age 57.

Frederick married **Monica Despard**.

8-May Seymour Tritton was born on 20 Nov 1898 and died on 26 Feb 1995 in Staplehurst, Kent at age 96.

May married Lancelot Richard Stephen Monckton.

- 6-Charles Biscoe Tritton was born in 1828 and died in 1833 at age 5.
- 6-John Biscoe Tritton was born in 1829 and died in 1831 at age 2.
- 6-Elizabeth Biscoe Tritton was born on 21 Sep 1832 and died on 18 Sep 1893 at age 60.

Elizabeth married **Rev. William Chetwynd-Stapylton**, son of **Major Henry Richard Chetwynd-Stapylton**⁶ and **Margaret Hammond**, on 26 Oct 1852 in Brighton, East Sussex. William was born on 15 May 1825 in Chessington, Surrey and died on 4 Mar 1919 in Tunbridge Wells, Kent at age 93. They had three children: **Edward, Frederick**, and **Granville**.

Noted events in his life were:

- · He worked as a Canon of Rochester.
 - 7-Edward Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 20 Jul 1855 in Malden, Surrey and died on 25 Apr 1938 at age 82.

Edward married **Beatrice Mary Cowie**, daughter of **Henry Cowie** and **Elizabeth Emily Mordaunt Hough**, on 27 Sep 1879 in Kingston upon Thames, Surrey. Beatrice was born on 4 Feb 1860 in Upper Norwood, Surrey and died on 13 Nov 1923 at age 63. They had seven children: **Richard, Lilian Beatrice, William B., Dorothy, Grace Mary, Vera**, and **William Eric**.

8-Richard Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 28 Jun 1880 in Worcester Park, Surrey and died on 26 Apr 1945 at age 64.

Richard married Vera Helen Maitland-Makgill-Crichton, daughter of Andrew Coventry Maitland-Makgill-Crichton and Katharine Charlotte Hulse, on 21 Jan 1915. Vera was born in 1894 in

Marylebone and died on 28 Apr 1959 at age 65. They had four children: Helen, Miles Richard John, Edward Mark, and Rosemary.

9-Helen Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 16 Jan 1916 and died in Aug 1994 at age 78.

Helen married Michael Edward Adeane Baron Adeane, son of Captain Henry Robert Augustus Adeane and Hon. Victoria Eugenie Bigge, on 10 Jan 1939. Michael was born on 30 Sep 1910 and died on 30 Apr 1984 at age 73. They had two children: George Edward and Rosemary Jane.

General Notes: CB. MVO.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Secretary to HM The Queen.

10-Hon. George Edward Adeane was born on 4 Oct 1939 and died on 20 May 2015 at age 75.

General Notes: Edward Adeane, who has died aged 75, was a former private secretary and treasurer to the Prince of Wales, descended from a distinguished line of courtiers. He was the son of Sir Michael (later Lord) Adeane, a long-serving private secretary to the Queen. Neither would have served had the Zulus not severed the arteries of the Prince Imperial in 1879. Queen Victoria wished to recognise the services of one Arthur Bigge to the ill-fated prince, and thus she adopted him into her household. He went on to become private secretary to King George V, dying in office as Lord Stamfordham in 1931. His daughter, Victoria, was the mother of Michael Adeane. An only son, George Edward Adeane was born on October 4 1939. His mother, Helen, was the daughter of Richard Chetwynd-Stapleton. He was educated at Eton and Magdalene College, Cambridge, and was a page of honour to the Queen from 1954 to 1956. Adeane behind the Princess of Wales (Getty) He was called to the Bar by Middle Temple in 1962 and specialised in libel. In 1973 he appeared for Playboy Publications Inc., the publishers of Oui magazine, who had printed an article about the film actress Fiona Lewis, suggesting that she had been involved in revolutionary activities in South America. She was paid substantial damages. In 1974 he represented the owners of The Spectator when they libelled the publishers Jonathan Cape by suggesting that they were in financial difficulty. Damages were paid to Cape. The following year, Adeane was more successful in his representation of Lady Falkender, Harold Wilson's political and personal secretary, when she was falsely accused by the Evening Standard of forging Wilson's signature on a document when he was leader of the opposition. She was paid appropriate damages and legal costs. Adeane gave up his practice at the Bar in 1979 to succeed Squadron Leader David Checketts as private secretary to the Prince of Wales. At the time of his appointment it was widely thought that he would become a permanent fixture, emulating his great-grandfather, Lord Stamfordham, of whom King George V wrote: "He taught me how to be a king. He was the most loyal friend I have ever had." Adeane was certainly a friend of Prince Charles, and they shared an interest in shooting and fishing; both were members of the Houghton, the Hampshire fishing club on the Test, near Stockbridge, where Adeane caught his limit on the last weekend before he died. Adeane was in the Prince's service when he became engaged to Lady Diana Spencer in 1981. This led to an amusing misunderstanding in the forecourt of Albany, where Adeane had a set. In the late spring of that year, Adeane informed the porters that he was expecting Lady Diana to lunch with him. There was instant panic, and valuable cars were moved to safer parking places, in fear of the arrival of the 88-year-old Lady Diana Cooper in her brown Mini. She was a regular visitor to friends in Albany and her erratic driving and heterodox method of parking had caused them grief on many occasions in the past. The porters laboured in vain, since it was Lady Diana Spencer who drove up, parking her Mini Metro neatly. This lunch did not lay the foundations for a felicitous relationship between the Prince's bride and his private secretary. Adeane soon found himself one of several figures who were sidelined by the nervous and suspicious Princess as she disposed in quick succession of a number of the Prince's long-serving and loyal staff. Nevertheless he was additionally appointed private secretary to the Princess in 1984, following the resignation of Oliver Everett. In 1985 Adeane resigned after a number of disagreements, including accusations that he had made plans without consulting the Prince and that his style was too much of the old school. On the other hand, Adeane found that the Prince almost invariably did the opposite of what he advised. A point at issue was the lack of time that he spent in the Principality of Wales, something Adeane tried in vain to alter. The Queen honoured Adeane with a CVO, the Prince of Wales appointed him an Extra Equerry which involved occasionally representing the Prince at Royal Household memorial services and he returned to the Bar. He was probably not surprised that after his departure there was a succession of private secretaries who remained in office for very short periods. Adeane may have lost the official favour of the Prince of Wales, but he continued to be a regular guest of Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother at Birkhall each September. Latterly he held various directorships and was for some years a member of the British Library board and a trustee of Lambeth Palace library. Edward Adeane was a retiring figure, remembered as having disliked games at school, and as being fond of fine food (he always ate out, even breakfast). He was a well-liked man. He is survived by his companion, Brent Snape. Edward Adeane, born October 4 1939, died May 20 2015. The Daily Telegraph

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Barrister at Law.
- He worked as a Secretary to the Prince of Wales.
- 10-Rosemary Jane Adeane was born on 22 Jan 1942 and died on 10 May 1953 at age 11.
- 9-Miles Richard John Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 10 May 1918 and died on 9 Feb 1970 at age 51.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was awarded with DFC.

9-Major Edward Mark Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 23 Nov 1919 in Red Lodge, Berkhamstead, Hertfordshire and died on 1 Jul 1995 in Lewes, East Sussex at age 75.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Winchester.
- He was educated at Magdalene College, Cambridge.
- He worked as an officer of the King's Royal Rifle Corps on 1 Oct 1939.

Edward married **Anne Phillida Pease**, daughter of **Sir Alfred Edward Pease 2nd Bt. Hutton Lowcross & Pinchinthorpe**^{7,8,9,10,11,12,13,14,15,16,17,18,19,20} and **Emily Elizabeth Smith**,. ¹⁰ They had three children: **Judy Anne, Phillida Helen**, and **Joanna Elizabeth**.

10-Judy Anne Chetwynd-Stapylton

Judy married John Trevor Lambert. They had two children: Sophie Alice Doanda and Hannah Madelaine Harriet.

11-Sophie Alice Doanda Lambert

Sophie married Leo Mowat Chesterton, son of Andrew Venn Mowat and Joanna Mary Warcup. They had two children: Matilda Daisy and Rafferty Lambert.

- 12-Matilda Daisy Chesterton
- 12-Rafferty Lambert Chesterton

11-Hannah Madelaine Harriet Lambert

Hannah married Thomas Michael Leybourne Parker, son of Evan Parker and Elaine. They had one son: Freddie Zebedee Lambert.

12-Freddie Zebedee Lambert Parker

10-Phillida Helen Chetwynd-Stapylton

10-Joanna Elizabeth Chetwynd-Stapylton

Joanna married Kim Stephen Fuller. They had one daughter: Jessie Alison.

11-Jessie Alison Fuller

Joanna next married Nigel John Boyce Armstrong.

9-Rosemary Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 23 Mar 1924 and died on 13 Oct 1996 at age 72.

Rosemary married **Maj. Derek Leslie Lloyd,** son of **Leslie S. Lloyd,** on 3 Mar 1946. The marriage ended in divorce. Derek died in 1990. They had three children: **Julian Richard Leslie, Carolyn Rosemary**, and **Althea Victoria**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They were divorced Divorce in 1970.

10-Julian Richard Leslie Lloyd

Julian married Hon. Victoria Mary Ormsby-Gore, daughter of William David Ormsby-Gore 5th Baron Harlech and Sylvia Thomas. They had three children: Poppy Rita Aline, Zita Crystal Rosemary, and Lester Guy Julian.

- 11-Poppy Rita Aline Lloyd
- 11-Zita Crystal Rosemary Lloyd
- 11-Lester Guy Julian Lloyd
- 10-Carolyn Rosemary Lloyd

Carolyn married John Derek Hall, son of Sidney Hall. They had two children: Rosie Niamh and Jack Julian Bunker.

- 11-Rosie Niamh Hall
- 11-Jack Julian Bunker Hall
- 10-Althea Victoria Lloyd

Althea married Roderick David Alasdair Boyle, son of Maj. Alasdair David Forbes Boyle and Elizabeth Winifred Kelway-Bamber. They had two children: Jamie Edward Rory and Harriet Elizabeth Victoria.

- 11-Jamie Edward Rory Boyle
- 11-Harriet Elizabeth Victoria Boyle
- 8-Lilian Beatrice Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 14 Aug 1881 and died on 23 Jan 1965 at age 83.

Lilian married **Harold Hallocombe Gordon**, son of **John Gordon**, on 2 Sep 1901. Harold died on 24 Jul 1945.

- 8-William B. Chetwynd-Stapylton was born in 1882 and died in 1945 at age 63.
- 8-Dorothy Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 23 Dec 1883.

Dorothy married Lt. Cmdr. Walter John Fletcher, son of Lionel John William Fletcher, on 13 Oct 1909. Walter died on 12 May 1916.

Dorothy next married William Miskin, son of Arthur Miskin.

- 8-Grace Mary Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 24 Aug 1887.
 - 9-Clement Patrick Chetwynd Godson was born on 17 Feb 1913 and died in 2000 at age 87.
 - 10-Mark Chetwynd Godson
 - 10-Anthony Graham Godson
 - 10-Richard Hugh Godson was born on 26 Mar 1947 and died on 24 Nov 2010 at age 63.
 - 9-Michael Stapylton Godson was born on 24 Aug 1916 and died on 12 May 1945 in Killed In Action at age 28.
- 8-Vera Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 22 Jan 1890 and died on 9 Dec 1968 at age 78.

Vera married **Edgar William Hutton**, son of **Col. Edmund Bacon Hutton** and **Katherine Arabella Beaujolais Bury**, on 7 Jul 1909. Edgar was born on 6 Jun 1877 and died on 13 Feb 1923 at age 45. They had two children: **Dorothy Madeleine** and **William Bacon**.

9-Dorothy Madeleine Hutton

Dorothy married Edgard Douglas Lawrence in 1929. Edgard died on 23 Apr 1973. They had three children: Stella Madeleine, Diana, and David Hutton.

10-Dr. Stella Madeleine Lawrence

Stella married Kenneth William Charles Readings, son of Horace Charles Readings. They had two children: William John and Jacqueline Stella.

- 11-William John Readings
- 11-Jacqueline Stella Readings

10-**Diana Lawrence**

Diana married Patrick Woollard. They had three children: Richard Jonathan, Thomas Henry, and Edward Alexander.

- 11-Richard Jonathan Woollard
- 11-Thomas Henry Woollard
- 11-Edward Alexander Woollard

10-Maj. David Hutton Lawrence

David married Jane Harper Williamson. They had two children: Peter Douglas and Michael Thomas.

- 11-Peter Douglas Lawrence
- 11-Michael Thomas Lawrence

9-Maj. William Bacon Hutton-Bury

William married Bly Mildred Spiller, daughter of Claud George Spiller. They had two children: Susan Katherine Bly and David William.

- 10-Susan Katherine Bly Hutton-Bury
- 10-David William Hutton-Bury

Vera next married Lt. Col. Arthur Henry Habgood, son of Dr. Henry Habgood. They had two children: Pamela and John Stapylton.

9-Pamela Habgood

Pamela married Joseph Cyril Talbot Garman, son of Edmund Garman.

9-Rt. Rev. & Rt. Hon. John Stapylton Habgood was born on 23 Jun 1927 in Stony Stratford, Milton Keynes, Buckinghamshire and died on 6 Mar 2019 at age 91.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Eton.
- He was educated at King's College, Cambridge.
- He was educated at Cuddesdon Theological College.
- He worked as an Archbishop of York in 1983-1995.

John married **Rosalie Mary Anne Boston**, daughter of **Edward Lansdown Boston**, in 1961. Rosalie was born in 1929 in Liverpool and died on 21 Mar 2016 at age 87. They had four children: **Laura Caroline**, **Francis John Stapylton**, **Ruth Barbara**, and **Adrian George Chetwynd**.

10-Dr. Hon. Laura Caroline Habgood

Laura married **Dr. Virgilio Calderon Joya**. They had two children: **Joseph** and **Anna**.

- 11-Joseph Calderon Habgood
- 11-Anna Calderon Habgood
- 10-Hon. Francis John Stapylton Habgood

Francis married Dr. Nicolette Tamsin Campbell. They had two children: Elliott and Sebastian.

- 11-Elliott Habgood
- 11-Sebastian Habgood
- 10-Hon. Ruth Barbara Habgood

Ruth married Mark Kenyon-Slade. They had two children: Lawrence and Anthony.

- 11-Lawrence Kenyon-Slade
- 11-Anthony Kenyon-Slade
- 10-Hon. Adrian George Chetwynd Habgood

Adrian married Lisa. They had one son: Oliver William Chetwynd.

- 11-Oliver William Chetwynd Habgood
- 8-Capt. William Eric Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 10 Nov 1895 and died on 30 Dec 1978 at age 83.

William married Vivienne Spurling on 2 Feb 1924. Vivienne died on 18 Oct 1961. They had one daughter: Mary Violet.

9-Mary Violet Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 18 Sep 1926 and died on 27 Mar 2020 at age 93.

Mary married Richard Nevill Vaughan Fairbank on 24 Sep 1954. Richard was born in 1919 and died in 2007 at age 88. They had three children: David Richard Stapylton, Victoria Mary Nevill, and Anthony William Vaughan.

- 10-David Richard Stapylton Fairbank
- 10-Victoria Mary Nevill Fairbank
- 10-Anthony William Vaughan Fairbank

William next married Audrey Margaret Read Hardy, ²¹ daughter of Percival Hardy, on 12 Nov 1962. Audrey was born on 27 Sep 1897 in London and died on 18 Jul 1983 in London at age 85.

Noted events in her life were:

• Miscellaneous: She married 2nd, William Eric Chetwynd-Stapylton.

Edward next married Elizabeth Gordon Ker, daughter of Capt. Robert W. Ker, on 12 Aug 1924. Elizabeth died on 31 Mar 1940.

7-Frederick Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 15 Oct 1857 and died on 21 Apr 1942 at age 84.

Frederick married Maud Morrison on 27 Jun 1891. Maud died on 30 Aug 1948. They had two children: Alan and Helen Maud.

- 8-Alan Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 14 Jun 1892 and died on 27 Sep 1897 at age 5.
- 8-Helen Maud Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 13 Mar 1895 and died on 15 Aug 1928 at age 33.

Helen married **Maj. John Eric Henry Rollo 12th Lord Rollo** on 15 Feb 1915. John was born on 9 Jan 1889 and died on 3 Sep 1947 at age 58. They had four children: **Eric John Stapylton, Norman Chetwynd, David Ian**, and **Jean Helen**.

9-Capt. Eric John Stapylton Rollo 13th Lord Rollo was born on 3 Dec 1915 and died on 25 Sep 1997 at age 81.

Eric married Suzanne Hatton, daughter of William Howard Brinton Hatton. They had three children: Erica Helen Susan, David Eric Howard, and James Malcolm.

10-Hon. Erica Helen Susan Rollo

Erica married Valentine Edward Dillon, son of Michael Francis Dillon.

10-David Eric Howard Rollo 14th Lord Rollo

David married Felicity Anne Christian Lamb, daughter of Lt. Cmdr. John Bruce Lamb. They had four children: James David William, William, Thomas Stapylton, and William Eric John.

- 11-Hon. James David William Rollo
- 11-Hon. William Rollo
- 11-Hon. Thomas Stapylton Rollo
- 11-Hon. William Eric John Rollo

10-Hon. James Malcolm Rollo

James married **Henrietta Elizabeth Flora Boyle** on 14 Sep 1968. Henrietta was born on 8 Jun 1948 and died on 24 Nov 1998 at age 50. They had two children: **Malcolm Howard** and **Helen Beatrice**.

- 11-Malcolm Howard Rollo
- 11-Helen Beatrice Rollo
- 9-Maj. Norman Chetwynd Rollo was born on 8 Jan 1918 and died on 14 Sep 1944 in Killed In Action at age 26.
- 9-Capt. Hon. David Ian Rollo was born on 29 Jul 1921 and died in 1981 at age 60.

David married **Bridget Mary Stirling**, daughter of **Brig. James Erskine Stirling** and **Evelyn Alice Beatrix Cavendish**, on 30 Sep 1948. Bridget was born on 20 Jun 1925 and died on 23 Mar 2016 at age 90. They had four children: **Joanna Mary, Carolyn Louise, Norman Hamish**, and **Harriet Clarissa Jane**.

- 10-Joanna Mary Rollo
- 10-Carolyn Louise Rollo
- 10-Norman Hamish Rollo died on 26 Mar 2009.
- 10-Harriet Clarissa Jane Rollo

9-Hon. Jean Helen Rollo

Jean married Lt. Col. Robert Henry Heywood-Lonsdale, son of Col. John Pemberton Heywood-Lonsdale and Hon. Helen Annesley. They had four children: Thomas Norman, Helen Jane, Clare Jean, and Emma Lucinda.

- 10-Thomas Norman Heywood-Lonsdale
- 10-Helen Jane Heywood-Lonsdale

- 10-Clare Jean Heywood-Lonsdale
- 10-Emma Lucinda Heywood-Lonsdale
- 7-Granville Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 11 Dec 1858 and died on 29 Oct 1902 at age 43.

Granville married Elizabeth Routledge, daughter of James Routledge and Jane, on 15 Dec 1885. Elizabeth died on 29 Jun 1943. They had two children: Granville Brian and Ella Mabel.

8-Col. Granville Brian Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 19 Sep 1887 and died on 20 Jan 1964 at age 76.

Granville married Catherine Lyne on 14 Jun 1922. Catherine died in 1981. They had three children: Bridget, Mary, and Lucy.

9-Bridget Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 27 Oct 1924 and died on 24 Oct 1998 at age 73.

Bridget married **Denis Worsley Wilks** on 12 Jun 1948. Denis died on 4 May 1969. They had one son: **David Michael Worsley**.

10-Dr. David Michael Worsley Wilks

David married Patricia Dorothea Joyce Hackforth, daughter of Charles Anthony Philip Hackforth. They had three children: Philippa Carla, Nicola Catherine, and Anthony Peter Worsley.

- 11-Philippa Carla Wilks
- 11-Nicola Catherine Wilks
- 11-Anthony Peter Worsley Wilks
- 9-Mary Chetwynd-Stapylton
- 9-Lucy Chetwynd-Stapylton
- 8-Ella Mabel Chetwynd-Stapylton was born on 22 Nov 1889 and died on 11 Jun 1974 at age 84.

General Notes: JP.

Ella married Col. Sir William Alan Gillett, son of William Edward Gillett and Florence Bailey, on 14 Jun 1911. William was born on 18 Jan 1879 and died on 18 Feb 1959 at age 80. They had seven children: Elizabeth Florence Ella, Arthur Alan, Granville Alan, David Stapylton, William Brian, John Chetwynd, and Stella Rosalind.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Solicitor. President of The Law Society.
- He was awarded with TD DL.
 - 9-Elizabeth Florence Ella Gillett was born on 21 Jul 1912 in Leatherhead, Surrey and died on 6 Mar 2004 in Canberra, Australian Capital Territory, Australia at age 91.

Elizabeth married Capt. James Hosegood Crawford in 1946. James was born on 28 Sep 1920 and died in Jan 1978 at age 57. They had two children: Christopher Alan Fouracres and Rosemary Ann.

10-Christopher Alan Fouracres Crawford was born on 21 Feb 1947 in Leatherhead, Surrey and died on 18 Aug 1980 in Tbulum, New South Wales, Australia at age 33.

Christopher married Edith Wright. They had three children: Jeremy, Bradley, and Rachel.

11-Jeremy Crawford

Jeremy married **Anne**. They had one son: **Jack**.

12-Jack Crawford

11-Bradley Crawford
11-Rachel Crawford
10-Rosemary Ann Crawford Rosemary married Ian Dale. They had five children: Hamish, Nick, Angus, Rebecca, and Olivia.
11-Hamish Dale
11-Nick Dale
Nick married Kylie Forrester .
11-Angus Dale
11-Rebecca Dale
11-Olivia Dale
-Arthur Alan Gillett was born on 22 Aug 1914 in Leatherhead, Surrey, died on 10 Oct 1914 in Leatherhead, Surrey, and was buried in Leatherhead, Surrey.
-Maj. Granville Alan Gillett was born on 6 Sep 1916 in Leatherhead, Surrey and died in Jan 1973 at age 56.
branville married Constance Tony Barry on 19 Apr 1940 in Johannesburg, Transvaal, South Africa. Constance was born on 15 Apr 1921 and died on 22 Aug 1986 at age 65. They had two children: lan Chetwynd and Patricia Mary.
10-Alan Chetwynd Gillett
Alan married Jeanne Margaret Allan. They had two children: Sarah Jane and Amanda Ann.
11-Sarah Jane Gillett
Sarah married Peter Fritz Sonnenburg. They had two children: Megan Grace and Michael Max.
12-Megan Grace Sonnenburg
12-Michael Max Sonnenburg
11-Amanda Ann Gillett
Amanda married David Alexander Collins. They had two children: Anna Jeanne and Jessica Susanne.
12-Anna Jeanne Collins
12-Jessica Susanne Collins
10-Patricia Mary Gillett
Patricia married John Robert Lankester. They had two children: Penelope Ann and Anthony John.
11-Penelope Ann Lankester
11-Anthony John Lankester
Anthony married Jane Mary Kathleen Morgan. They had two children: James Anthony and Gemma.

12-James Anthony Lankester

12-Gemma Lankester

9-**F/Lt. David Stapylton Gillett** was born on 17 Mar 1920 in Leatherhead, Surrey, died on 13 Jan 1943 in Germany. Killed In Action. at age 22, and was buried in Reichswald Forest War Cemetery, Germany.

David married Virginia Margaret Dare in 1942. Virginia was born on 25 Apr 1920 and died on 23 Dec 2008 at age 88. They had one son: James David.

10-James David Gillett

James married Hania Stefania Bondarczuk. They had two children: Simon St. Clare and Edward Stapylton.

11-Simon St. Clare Gillett

Simon married Catherine Gatenby.

11-Edward Stapylton Gillett

Edward married Katherine Hopes. They had two children: Benjamin Christopher and Madelaine Jane.

- 12-Benjamin Christopher Gillett
- 12-Madelaine Jane Gillett
- 9-William Brian Gillett was born in 1921 and died in 1976 at age 55.
- 9-**John Chetwynd Gillett** was born on 5 Feb 1925 in Leatherhead, Surrey and died on 28 Feb 2002 in Tavistock, Devon at age 77.

John married Priscilla Joan Tollemache. They had four children: Diana Mary, Robert John Chetwynd, Andrew William Tollemache, and Sara Jane.

10-Diana Mary Gillett

Diana married **Hugh Davies**. They had two children: **Peter** and **Thomas**.

- 11-Peter Davies
- 11-Thomas Davies

10-Robert John Chetwynd Gillett

Robert married Clare Elizabeth Heath. They had two children: Ella Clare and Sophia Louise.

11-Ella Clare Gillett

Ella married **Andrew Gallagher**. They had one son: **Felix**.

- 12-Felix Gallagher
- 11-Sophia Louise Gillett

10-Andrew William Tollemache Gillett

Andrew married **Rosemary McMahon** on 15 Aug 1979 in Buckfast Abbey. Rosemary was born on 26 Nov 1957 and died on 18 Feb 2009 at age 51. They had three children: **Esther, David**, and **Edward**.

11-Esther Gillett

- 11-David Gillett
- 11-Edward Gillett
- 10-Sara Jane Gillett

Sara married Michael Woolley. They had two children: Alice Katherine and Daniel Anthony John.

- 11-Alice Katherine Woolley
- 11-Daniel Anthony John Woolley
- 9-Stella Rosalind Gillett was born on 12 Sep 1927 in Leatherhead, Surrey and died on 15 Nov 2010 at age 83.

Stella married **Capt. Benjamin Begbie Longridge**, son of **Harry Morgan Longridge** and **Annie Victoria Mallory**, in Jan 1950 in Leatherhead, Surrey. Benjamin was born on 25 Nov 1918 and died on 16 Nov 1999 at age 80. They had three children: **Christopher John, Michael Leigh-Mallory**, and **Susan Helen Rosalind**.

10-Christopher John Longridge

Christopher married **Rosemary Eden Halstead**. They had one daughter: **Helen Eden**.

- 11-Helen Eden Longridge
- 10-Michael Leigh-Mallory Longridge

Michael married Bernadette.

Michael next married Sarah Anne Hywood.

10-Susan Helen Rosalind Longridge

Susan married Jeremy Osmond Fitzgerald Frank. They had two children: Amy Victoria Rosalind and Mary Anne Helen Justine.

- 11-Amy Victoria Rosalind Frank
- 11-Mary Anne Helen Justine Frank

Susan next married Brian Whitehead. They had one daughter: Kate.

- 11-Kate Whitehead
- 6-Vincent Biscoe Tritton was born on 8 Oct 1835 and died on 19 May 1915 at age 79.

Vincent married Helen Katherine Kelson on 28 Jul 1859. Helen died on 17 Jan 1924. They had six children: Florence Helen, Vincent Biscoe, Hilton Biscoe, Charles Biscoe, Hubert Biscoe, and Cecil Biscoe.

- 7-Florence Helen Tritton was born on 12 Aug 1860 and died on 14 Sep 1938 at age 78.
- 7-Vincent Biscoe Tritton was born on 8 Nov 1862 and died on 27 Jul 1931 at age 68.

Vincent married Linda Curtis on 8 Nov 1890. Linda died on 3 Jul 1952. They had four children: Marianne Helen, Dorothy Winifred, Reginald Hilton, and Joan.

8-Marianne Helen Tritton was born on 3 Dec 1892, died on 9 Apr 1967 in Wrentham, Suffolk at age 74, and was buried on 11 Apr 1967 in Wrentham, Suffolk.

Marianne married **Rev. Francis Rochfort Bonsey** on 15 Apr 1915. Francis was born on 27 May 1883 in Northaw, Hertfordshire, died on 6 Jun 1971 in Lothingland, Suffolk at age 88, and was buried on 9 Jun 1971 in Wrentham, Suffolk. They had five children: **Francis Reginald Biscoe, Dorothy Marianne Grace, Rochfort William, Rachel**, and **Elizabeth**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at MA. Hertford College.
- He worked as a Vicar of St. Nicholas, Wrentham, Suffolk.
- He worked as a Played cricket for Hertfordshire (Minor Counties Championship: 1911-1920).
 - 9-Francis Reginald Biscoe Bonsey was born on 2 Dec 1915, died on 8 May 1993 at age 77, and was buried on 21 May 1993 in Southwold, Suffolk.
 - 9-Dorothy Marianne Grace Bonsey was buried on 5 Dec 1994 in Wrentham, Suffolk.
 - 9-Rochfort William Bonsey died on 29 Oct 2009.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an Of Bexhill on Sea.
- 9-Rachel Bonsey
- 9-Elizabeth Bonsey
- 8-Dorothy Winifred Tritton was born on 14 Jan 1894 and died on 20 Oct 1974 at age 80.
- 8-Reginald Hilton Tritton was born on 12 Apr 1896 and died on 7 Oct 1909 at age 13.
- 8-Joan Tritton was born on 25 Dec 1901.
- 7-Hilton Biscoe Tritton was born on 19 Mar 1864 and died on 15 May 1864.
- 7-Charles Biscoe Tritton was born on 10 Dec 1865 and died on 10 Oct 1924 at age 58.
- 7-**Hubert Biscoe Tritton** was born on 27 Jun 1868 and died on 7 Nov 1915 at age 47.
- 7-Cecil Biscoe Tritton was born on 10 May 1877 and died on 30 Nov 1935 at age 58.

Cecil married **Alice Euphemia Thompson**.

5-John Tritton was born on 23 Dec 1788 and died on 19 Jan 1832 at age 43.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Banker of London.

John married **Elizabeth Mary Biscoe**, daughter of **Edmund Hammond Biscoe**³ and **Elizabeth Butler**, on 29 May 1821. Elizabeth was born in 1795 and died on 26 Jan 1834 in Gloucester Place, Portman Square, London at age 39.

Noted events in her life were:

- Miscellaneous: London Morning Post, 28 Jan 1834.
- 5-Henry Tritton was born on 26 Feb 1790, died on 20 Apr 1838 at age 48, and was buried in Battersea Church, Battersea, London.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Banker in Lombard Street, London.

Henry married **Amelia Benwell**, daughter of **Joseph Benwell** and **Eliza Burch**, on 23 Sep 1814. Amelia was born on 8 Mar 1791, died on 28 Mar 1855 at age 64, and was buried in Battersea Church, Battersea, London. They had five children: **Henry**, **Amelia**, **Joseph**, **Harriet**, and **Anna Maria**.

6-Henry Tritton was born on 7 Jul 1815 in Clapham and died on 2 Jan 1877 in Beddington, Croydon, Surrey at age 61.

silver as a way of easing trade with the rest of the world and thereby increasing employment at home.

Henry married Elizabeth Anne Maxwell.

6-Amelia Tritton was born on 14 Aug 1817 in Clapham.

Amelia married J. M. Soule.

6-Joseph Tritton¹³ was born on 21 Sep 1819 in Battersea, London, died on 1 May 1887 in Bloomfield Hall, Norwood, Surrey at age 67, and was buried in Great Leighs, Essex.

Joseph married **Amelia Hanson**¹³ on 8 Nov 1843 in Camberwell, London. Amelia was born on 2 Sep 1818, died on 12 Feb 1908 at age 89, and was buried in Great Leighs, Essex. They had five children: **Joseph Herbert, Charles Ernest, Annette Amelia, Jessie Margaret**, and **Ethel Harriet**.

7-Joseph Herbert Tritton¹³ was born on 5 Sep 1844 in Olney Lodge, Battersea, Surrey and died on 11 Sep 1923 in Lyons Hall, Great Leigh, Chelmsford, Essex at age 79.

General Notes: Tritton, Joseph Herbert (1844–1923), banker, was born on 5 September 1844 at Olney Lodge, Battersea, Surrey, the eldest son of Joseph Tritton (1819–1887), a Quaker banker, and his wife, Amelia, daughter of Joseph Hanson of Brixton. He was educated at Rugby School (c.1855–1862). On 17 June 1867, he married Lucy Jane, the daughter of Henry Abel Smith (1826–1890) of Wilford, Nottingham, a member of a banking family with interests in Lincoln and Nottingham. They had five sons and four daughters. The family house was at Lyons Hall, Great Leighs, Chelmsford, the Essex property inherited by his father and passed on to him.

After leaving Rugby, Tritton joined the bank of Barclay, Bevan, Tritton, Twells & Co. in 1867, and became a junior partner. He was following family tradition, as members of the Tritton family had held partnerships in the firm since 1783, when John Hinton Tritton (his great-grandfather) entered the bank. Through various changes of partnership and the takeover of Ransome, Bouverie & Co. of Pall Mall in 1888 and the Brighton Union Bank in 1894 the name Tritton remained in the title. The bank's name was distinctive and, in the years between 1888 and 1896, Barclay, Bevan, and Tritton, Ransome, Bouverie & Co. was popularly known as 'the long firm' (DBB, 558).

The business still operated as a private bank, as a member of the London Clearing House and as clearing bank for a number of country partnerships, many of which had family and Quaker connections with the partners in Barclay, Bevan, Tritton & Co. During the period when Tritton became a full partner it was becoming clear that the days of the private banks were numbered, and that to protect their relationship with the country banks and prevent their absorption into the rapidly growing joint-stock companies it was necessary to form a limited company. The partners in Barclay, Bevan, Tritton & Co. were the key figures in the foundation of Barclay & Co. in 1896. They nevertheless hoped to continue the private character of their existing institutions by restricting shareholdings to the partners of the twenty amalgamating firms (mostly Quaker). The character of the private banker is well illustrated by Tritton's pithy comment that there were 'three cardinal virtues in the banker's character—Incredulity, Affability and the Power to say No' ('President's address to the Institute of Bankers', 1885).

Tritton became a member of the first board of directors, as well as a local director in the Lombard Street local head office. He remained on the board until his retirement in 1918, and one of his sons followed him into the bank in 1914. Tritton was a progressive banker, and enthusiastic about the establishment of a professional forum for the training of young bankers and the discussion of professional issues. He was a founder member of the Institute of Bankers, serving on the council from the beginning, and served as the institute's third president (1885–1887), after Sir John Lubbock and Richard Biddulph Martin. He also served a second term of office in 1902–4. As president he started the practice of reviewing the previous year in his presidential address. One of the main reasons for establishing the institute was to improve the education of clerks and, in discussions over the type of syllabus to be offered, Tritton supported the Billinghurst scheme, which advocated a practical syllabus for training bankers. In 1902, when he sat on a committee to review the syllabus, he recommended the introduction of commercial history and geography. As chairman in 1886 he announced that his bank would follow the lead of the London and County Bank in offering a gratuity to successful candidates in the institute's exams.

Tritton was active in most of the pressure groups representing bankers in the City. In the institute and other forums he contributed papers and took part in discussions on a variety of practical topics like bills of exchange and the London money market. He was a founder member and treasurer of the Central Association of Bankers formed in 1895 by representatives of the committee of the London Clearing House, the West End banks and the Association of English Country Bankers to 'speak in the name of all the Banks in the Country' (Green, 72). In addition he was a member of the Council of Foreign Bondholders, honorary secretary of the Committee of London Clearing Bankers (1891–1905), and a founder member of the London chamber of commerce, of which he became president. Tritton was a 'sound money' man and took a prominent position in the defence of the gold standard in the controversy over the remonetization of silver and the establishment of a connected rate for the two metals. Like most City men, Tritton feared it would lead to inflation and undermine Britain's position as a financial centre in the world. He was a chairman of the Gold Standard Defence Association established in 1895, and in the same year gave an address to the London Institution entitled 'The assault on the gold standard'. The assault came from the Bimetallic League, which saw the remonetization of

Consistent with his stand on the gold standard and free trade, Tritton argued for free trade saying that 'as a business man, in the centre of the business of the world, and with his hand on the pulse of the trade of the world he looked with dread upon even a suggestion to close our ports whether he considered the home trade or the international trade which brought an enormous profit to this country' (The Times, 4 Jan 1904).

Tritton was a lieutenant for the City of London, chairman of the Indo-European Telegraph Company, and a member of the Company of Shipwrights and of the fellowship of the Russia Company. In his private life he was keenly interested in genealogy and produced a history of his family called Tritton: the Place and the Family in 1907. Like his father, he wrote religious poetry and was involved in charity work, particularly for the Young Men's Christian Association. He received the Persian order of the Lion and the Sun.

In 1918 Tritton retired from the board of Barclays. A fall from his horse restricted his activities in his later years, and he died at his home, Lyons Hall, Great Leighs, Essex on 11 September 1923. He was

described in an obituary as 'a link with a generation of business men which has now all but disappeared, and of a time when manners were more stately and life more leisurely' (Journal of the Institute of Bankers, 1923).

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Rugby School.
- He had a residence in Lyons Hall, Great Leigh, Chelmsford, Essex.
- He worked as a Partner in Barclay, Bevan, Tritton, Twells & Co., Bankers in 1867.
- He worked as a Banker. Partner in Barclay, Bevan, Tritton & Co. In 1888 in 54 Lombard Street, London.
- He worked as a Founder member of the Institute of Bankers.

Joseph married Lucy Jane Smith, ¹³ daughter of Henry Abel-Smith and Elizabeth Mary Pym, on 17 Jun 1869. Lucy was born in Dec 1850 and died on 4 Jan 1919 at age 68. They had nine children: Herbert Leslie Melville, Charles Robert, Arthur Francis, Claude Henry, Elizabeth Mary, Annette Lucy Amelia, Alan George, Violet Alice, and Olive Marguerite Beatrice.

8-Herbert Leslie Melville Tritton was born on 20 Dec 1870 and died on 21 Nov 1940 at age 69.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Chairman of Barclays bank.

Herbert married Gertrude Susan Gosset on 11 Jul 1894. Gertrude died on 8 Jun 1955. They had four children: Lucy Constance, Marjorie Gertrude, Ralph Leslie, and George Henton.

9-Lucy Constance Tritton was born on 18 Jun 1895 and died in 1983 at age 88.

Lucy married Reginald James Johnstone Bevan on 12 Jul 1920. Reginald was born on 9 Feb 1886 and died on 1 Dec 1942 at age 56. They had two children: Rosemary L. J. and Veronica H.

- 10-Rosemary L. J. Bevan
- 10-Veronica H. Bevan
- 9-Marjorie Gertrude Tritton was born on 14 Apr 1897.

Marjorie married Cecil Garnett on 9 Jan 1928. Cecil died on 26 Sep 1948.

9-Ralph Leslie Tritton was born on 5 Mar 1900 and died on 15 Jan 1929 at age 28.

Ralph married Alys Duncan.

9-George Henton Tritton was born on 23 May 1905 and died on 6 Mar 1934 at age 28.

George married Iris Mary Baillie. They had two children: Alan George and Marigold Elizabeth.

10-Alan George Tritton

Alan married Elizabeth Clare D'abreu. They had three children: Robert Guy Henton, Charles Courtenay, and Christina Margaret.

11-Robert Guy Henton Tritton

Robert married Jane Pycraft. They had three children: Luke Charles Henton, Jecelyn Rafael Malet, and Lara Ursula.

- 12-Luke Charles Henton Tritton
- 12-Jecelyn Rafael Malet Tritton
- 12-Lara Ursula Tritton

11-Charles Courtenay Tritton

Charles married Anneli Clare Pougatch. They had three children: Felix Michael Courtenay, Theodore Alan Marcus, and Luella Clemency.

- 12-Felix Michael Courtenay Tritton
- 12-Theodore Alan Marcus Tritton
- 12-Luella Clemency Tritton
- 11-Christina Margaret Tritton

Christina married Rupert Birch. They had one son: Magnus Courtenay.

12-Magnus Courtenay Birch

Christina next married Adam Benedict Williams. They had three children: Merlin Anthony Baillie, Jasper Ambrose George, and Flavia Elizabeth Ruth.

- 12-Merlin Anthony Baillie Williams
- 12-Jasper Ambrose George Williams
- 12-Flavia Elizabeth Ruth Williams

Alan next married Diana Marion Spencer.

10-Marigold Elizabeth Tritton

Marigold married John Duncan Hervey Macrae.

Marigold next married James Parker-Jervis.

8-Charles Robert Tritton was born on 29 Nov 1871 and died in 1944 at age 73.

Charles married Gwladys Ellen Parry in 1929. Gwladys died in 1944.

8-Arthur Francis Tritton was born on 24 Feb 1873 and died on 8 Aug 1930 at age 57.

Arthur married **Beatrice May Laurence**, daughter of **Percy Edward Laurence** and **Mary Leigh**, on 3 Oct 1905. Beatrice was born in 1882 and died about 1980 about age 98. They had five children: **Patrick Arthur, Brigit Mary, Anne, Susan**, and **Alan Michael**.

9-Lt. Cmdr. Patrick Arthur Tritton was born on 3 Aug 1906 and died on 3 Jun 1984 at age 77.

Patrick married **Judith Alice Mabel Hurt**, daughter of **Capt. Henry Albert Le Fowne Hurt** and **Mabel Alleyne Jessop**, on 3 Jan 1931. The marriage ended in divorce. Judith was born in 1907 and died on 28 May 1973 at age 66. They had two children: **Nicholas Arthur** and **Patrick Claude Henry**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They were divorced Divorce in 1948.

10-Nicholas Arthur Tritton

Nicholas married **Jill Hooper**. They had one daughter: **Joanna Frances**.

- 11-Joanna Frances Tritton
- 10-Patrick Claude Henry Tritton was born on 18 May 1934 and died on 1 Feb 1998 at age 63.

Patrick married Hon. Georgina Anne Ward, daughter of George Reginald Ward 1st Viscount Ward and Anne Diana France Aysham Capel.

Patrick next married Nancy Oakes, daughter of Sir Henry Oakes 1st Bt.

Patrick next married Veronica Mary Pearson.

9-Brigit Mary Tritton was born on 3 Nov 1907.

9-Anne Tritton was born on 29 Jan 1912 and died in 1980 at age 68.

Anne married Lt. Col. Sir Nigel John Mordaunt 13th Bt., son of Eustace Charles Mordaunt and Cicely Marion Tubb, on 7 Feb 1938. Nigel was born on 9 May 1907 and died on 4 Aug 1979 at age 72. They had four children: Richard Nigel Charles, David Arthur John, Peter Anthony Charles, and Tessa Anne.

10-Sir Richard Nigel Charles Mordaunt 14th Bt.

Richard married Myriam Atchia. They had two children: Michele and Kim John.

- 11-Michele Mordaunt
- 11-Kim John Mordaunt

10-David Arthur John Mordaunt

David married Elizabeth Aske Luke, daughter of William Edgel Luke. They had two children: Katherine Elizabeth Aske and Alexandra Caroline Aske.

- 11-Katherine Elizabeth Aske Mordaunt
- 11-Alexandra Caroline Aske Mordaunt

10-Peter Anthony Charles Mordaunt

Peter married Angela Mary Hubbard. They had two children: Alastair Nigel Charles and Anna Rose.

- 11-Alastair Nigel Charles Mordaunt
- 11-Anna Rose Mordaunt

10-Tessa Anne Mordaunt

Tessa married David Anthony Nutting, son of Rt. Hon. Sir Harold Anthony Nutting 3rd Bt. and Gillian Leonora Strutt. They had three children: Belinda, Serena, and Alexandra.

11-Belinda Nutting

Belinda married William J. F. Roscoe. They had two children: Amélie Flora and Caspar Anthony John.

- 12-Amélie Flora Roscoe
- 12-Caspar Anthony John Roscoe
- 11-Serena Nutting
- 11-Alexandra Nutting

9-Susan Tritton was born on 13 Nov 1913.

Susan married Lieut. Col. James Gray Round, son of Charles James Round and Sylvia de Zoete, on 16 Dec 1946. James was born in 1912, was christened on 20 Dec 1912 in Birch Hall, Theydon Bois, Essex, and died in 1997 at age 85. They had three children: Claire, Brigit Olivia, and Anne Sybil.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with JP DL OBE.
 - 10-Claire Round

Claire married **Patrick Rupert Cottrell**.

- 10-Brigit Olivia Round
- 10-Anne Sybil Round
- 9-Alan Michael Tritton was born on 6 Jul 1919 and died on 15 Jul 2002 at age 83.

Alan married Joanna Sylvia Round, daughter of Charles James Round and Sylvia de Zoete. They had one son: Oliver Michael.

10-Oliver Michael Tritton

Oliver married Beatriz Sancedilla. They had one son: Neil Andrew.

- 11-Neil Andrew Tritton
- 8-Claude Henry Tritton was born on 12 Oct 1874 and died on 8 Feb 1959 at age 84.

Claude married Evelyn Mary Strutt on 17 Jul 1906. Evelyn was born on 6 Feb 1883. They had two children: Ronald and John.

- 9-Ronald Tritton
- 9-John Tritton
- 8-Elizabeth Mary Tritton was born on 13 Sep 1876 and died on 16 Dec 1959 at age 83.
- 8-Annette Lucy Amelia Tritton was born on 14 Oct 1880 and died on 7 Jan 1948 at age 67.
- 8-Alan George Tritton was born on 28 Nov 1882 and died on 28 Dec 1914 in Killed In Action. at age 32.
- 8-Violet Alice Tritton was born on 23 Jun 1883 and died on 17 Sep 1956 at age 73.
- 8-Olive Marguerite Beatrice Tritton was born on 3 Apr 1886 and died on 23 Apr 1964 at age 78.
- 7-Sir Charles Ernest Tritton 1st Bt. was born on 4 Sep 1845 and died on 28 Dec 1918 at age 73.

Charles married Edith Green. They had three children: Alfred Ernest, Florence Annette, and Laura Edith.

8-Sir Alfred Ernest Tritton 2nd Bt. was born on 8 Jun 1873 and died on 2 Sep 1939 at age 66.

Alfred married Agnetha Elspeth Campbell. They had two children: Anstice Marion and Edith Gwendolen.

9-Anstice Marion Tritton was born on 17 Jul 1909 and died on 5 Nov 1993 at age 84.

Anstice married **Sir George Arthur Harford 2nd Bt.**, son of **Maj. Sir John Charles Harford 1st Bt.** son of **Blanche Amabel Raikes**, son of **Maj. Sir John Charles Harford 1st Bt.** son of **Blanche Amabel Raikes**, son of **Maj. Sir John Charles Harford 1st Bt.** so

Noted events in his life were:

He was educated at Harrow.

- He was educated at RMC Sandhurst.
- He was awarded with OBE JP DL.

10-Sir John Timothy Harford 3rd Bt. was born on 6 Jul 1932 and died on 22 Aug 2010 at age 78.

John married Carolyn Jane Mullens, daughter of Brig. Gouy John de Wette Mullens. They had three children: Clare Elisabeth, Mark John, and Simon Guy.

11-Clare Elisabeth Harford

Clare married Nicholas Clatworthy. They had two children: Guy Peter and Laura Jane.

- 12-Guy Peter Clatworthy
- 12-Laura Jane Clatworthy

11-Sir Mark John Harford 4th Bt.

Mark married Louise Rosamund Langford. They had one daughter: Emilie Rose Honor.

- 12-Emilie Rose Honor Harford
- 11-Simon Guy Harford

10-Robina Elspeth Harford

Robina married **Jeremy Christopher Glyn**, son of **Sir Francis Maurice Grosvenor Glyn** and **Jane Perkins**, on 8 Dec 1956. Jeremy was born on 1 Oct 1930 and died in 1984 at age 54. They had one daughter: **Lucinda Mary**.

- 11-Lucinda Mary Glyn
- 10-Piers Scandrett Harford was born on 9 Sep 1937 and died on 16 Mar 2012 at age 74.

Piers married Hyacinthe Cecilia Hoare, daughter of Lt. Col. Nigel Walter Hoare and Cecilia Violet Portal. They had two children: Henry Scandrett and Charlotte Anstice.

- 11-Henry Scandrett Harford
- 11-Charlotte Anstice Harford

Piers next married Patricia Jane Burnett, daughter of Air Commodore Patrick Burnett. They had one son: William Patrick.

11-William Patrick Harford

9-Edith Gwendolen Tritton

Edith married **Sir Jeremiah Colman 2nd Bt.**, son of **Sir Jeremiah Colman 1st Bt.** and **Mary McMaster**, on 23 Oct 1924. Jeremiah was born on 1 Jan 1886 and died on 8 Jan 1961 at age 75. They had three children: **Gillian Veronica**, **Michael Jeremiah**, and **Oliver James**.

10-Gillian Veronica Colman

10-Sir Michael Jeremiah Colman 3rd. Bt.

Michael married Judith Jean Wallop William-Powlett, daughter of Vice-Adm. Sir Peveril Barton Reibey William-Powlett and Helen Constance Forbes-Crombie. They had five children: Olivia Helena Judith, Jeremiah Michael Powlett, Victoria Rose, John Powlett, and Alice Mary.

11-Olivia Helena Judith Colman

Descendants of John Tritton					
Olivia married Rev. Canon Patrick John Whitworth, son of Maj. Gen. Reginald Henry Whitworth and June Rachel Edwards. They had four children: Emma Rachel, Louisa Judith, Sophia Rose, and David John William.					
12-Emma Rachel Whitworth					
12-Louisa Judith Whitworth					
12-Sophia Rose Whitworth					
12-David John William Whitworth					
11-Jeremiah Michael Powlett Colman					
Jeremiah married Rev. Susan Elizabeth Britland. They had four children: Eleanor Mary, Joseph Jeremiah, Nathaniel James, and Jacob Robert John.					
12-Eleanor Mary Colman					
12-Joseph Jeremiah Colman					
12-Nathaniel James Colman					
12-Jacob Robert John Colman					
11-Victoria Rose Colman					
Victoria married Rev. Matthew S. Persson. They had two children: Augustus William and Bartholomew Jo.					
12-Augustus William Persson					
12-Bartholomew Jo Persson					
11-John Powlett Colman					
11-Alice Mary Colman					
Alice married Timothy A. C. Page. They had three children: Thomas, Natasha Phoebe Anastasia, and Jeremy.					
12-Thomas Page					
12-Natasha Phoebe Anastasia Page					
12-Jeremy Page					
10-Oliver James Colman					
Oliver married Hon. Cynthia Makins, daughter of Roger Mellor Makins 1st Baron Sherfield. They had two children: Thomas James and Camilla Mary.					
11-Thomas James Colman					

8-Florence Annette Tritton

11-Camilla Mary Colman

8-Laura Edith Tritton

7-Annette Amelia Tritton²⁶ was born on 16 Jan 1848 in Upper Norwood, London and died on 6 Apr 1873 at age 25. The cause of her death was Scarlet Fever.

Annette married **William Leatham Barclay**, ^{26,27} son of **Joseph Gurney Barclay** ^{26,28}, ^{29,30,31,32,33,34} and **Mary Walker Leatham**, ^{26,33,35} on 20 Jun 1872. William was born on 26 Jun 1845 in Walthamstow, London and died on 6 Jan 1893 in The Briars, Reigate, Surrey at age 47. They had one daughter: **Josephine Annette Jane**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Trinity College, Cambridge.
- He worked as a Barrister at Law, Lincoln's Inn.
- He worked as a Banker. Partner in Barclay, Bevan, Tritton & Co. Before 1888 in 54 Lombard Street, London.
- He worked as an active member (Treasurer), of the Home Mission Committee.

8-**Josephine Annette Jane Barclay**²⁶ was born on 30 Mar 1873 in Leyton, London, was christened on 17 May 1900, and died on 15 Jun 1961 in Little Firle, Avenue Road, Bishops Stortford, Hertfordshire at age 88. She had no known marriage and no known children.

7-Jessie Margaret Tritton was born on 16 Jun 1857 and died on 11 Aug 1943 at age 86.

7-Ethel Harriet Tritton was born on 9 Dec 1859 and died on 19 May 1885 at age 25.

6-Harriet Tritton was born on 5 Nov 1822 and died in 1889 at age 67.

Harriet married **Joseph Gurney**, son of **William Brodie Gurney**¹³ and **Ann Benham**, on 29 Aug 1843 in Battersea, London. Joseph was born on 15 Oct 1804 in London, died on 12 Aug 1879 in Tyndale House, Wimbledon, Surrey at age 74, and was buried in Norwood Cemetery. They had four children: **Harriet, Edward Tritton, Joseph John**, and **Catherine**.

General Notes: Gurney, Joseph (1804–1879), shorthand writer and biblical scholar, was the eldest son of William Brodie Gurney (1777–1855), the philanthropist, and his wife, whose maiden name was Benham (d. 1830). He was born in London on 15 October 1804, a year after his parents' marriage, but details of his childhood and education are not known. He acted as secretary to his first important committee of the House of Commons in 1822, and he continued to take notes until 1872. He was married twice: first to Emma (d. 1842), daughter of E. Rawlings, with whom he had several children, including the educationist Mary Gurney, and then to Harriet, daughter of J. Tritton of Lombard Street, London. They had two sons, William Gurney and Joseph John Gurney.

On his father's resignation in 1849, Gurney was appointed shorthand writer to the houses of parliament. Like his father he was greatly interested in religious and philanthropic movements. He was for more

than fifty years a member of the committee of the Religious Tract Society, and latterly its treasurer. He was also treasurer of the Baptist college in Regent's Park. He was well read in biblical scholarship and devoted much time to bringing out popular commentaries on the Bible. The best-known of these was The annotated paragraph Bible, containing the Old and New testaments according to the Authorised Version, with explanatory notes, prefaces to the several books, and an entirely new selection of references to parallel and illustrative passages (2 vols., 1850–60), published by the Religious Tract Society. It was highly popular and was well received on an academic level. The notes were prepared by able contemporaries under Gurney's supervision. Besides two or three other Bibles, he brought out the Revised English Bible (1877) on the same lines as, and closely resembling, the later official Revised Version. The profits of his literary works he gave to the Religious Tract Society. On his retirement from the office of shorthand writer to the houses of parliament in 1872, the office was given to his nephew, Mr William Henry Gurney Salter. Gurney died at his home, Tyndale Lodge, Wimbledon Common, Surrey, on 12 August 1879, and was buried at Norwood cemetery.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Shorthand Writer and Biblical Scholar.
 - 7-Harriet Gurney was born in 1844.
 - 7-Rev. Edward Tritton Gurney was born in 1844 and died in 1904 at age 60.

General Notes: Gurney, Edward Tritton.

Matric. Non-Coll. Michs. 1884. Previously at Edinburgh University, 1866, and at London University, 1869. L.Th. (Trinity College, Toronto) 1884; M.A. ad eundem there, 1895. Adm. pens. at CORPUS CHRISTI, Nov. 26, 1889; B.A. 1891; M.A. 1897. Ord. deacon (Toronto) 1884; priest (Truro) 1885; C. of Zennor, Cornwall, 1885-6. V. of Buildwas, Salop, 1886-8. R. of Chillenden, Wingham, Kent, 1888-97. V. of Branksea, Dorset, 1898-1904. Died Nov. 27, 1904, at Haslemere, Surrey. (Crockford; Scott, MSS.; The Times, Dec. 1, 1904.)

Edward married **Jane Wheatley**.

7-Joseph John Gurney was born on 3 Aug 1846 in London, died on 3 Dec 1903 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 57, and was buried in Jesmond Old Cemetery, Newcastle upon Tyne.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Mechanical engineer in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.

Joseph married **Helen Watson**, daughter of **Joseph Watson**^{11,26,33,36,37,38,39,40} and **Sarah Spence**, ^{11,26,33,36,37,38,40} in 1870 in Northumberland. Helen was born on 5 Mar 1848 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland, died on 12 Oct 1922 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 74, and was buried in Jesmond Old Cemetery, Newcastle upon Tyne. They had one daughter: **Helen Mary**.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Aug 1861-Dec 1864 in York, Yorkshire.

8-**Dr. Helen Mary Gurney**⁴¹ was born on 18 Jul 1874 in Northumberland Terrace, Tynemouth, Northumberland, died on 18 Mar 1954 in The White House, Grainger Park Road, Newcastle-upon-Tyne at age 79, and was buried in Jesmond Old Cemetery, Newcastle upon Tyne.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Medical Registrar at the Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle.
- 7-Catherine Gurney was born in 1848 in Battersea, London.
- 6-Anna Maria Tritton was born on 11 Sep 1825 and died on 28 Jan 1828 at age 2.
- 5-Mary Tritton was born on 27 Jul 1794 and died on 3 Sep 1852 at age 58.
- 4-George Tritton was born on 18 Aug 1761 in Ashford, Kent and died on 16 Mar 1831 at age 69.

John next married Sarah Futcher on 20 Sep 1720. Sarah died on 5 Dec 1761. They had one daughter: Rebecca.

3-Rebecca Tritton was born on 30 Jul 1723 and died in 1781 at age 58.

Rebecca married **Dr. Robert Courthope Sims**, ^{13,42} son of **Henry Sims** ^{42,43} and **Katherine Courthope**, ⁴² Robert was born in 1721, died on 28 Jan 1812 in Dunmow, Essex at age 91, and was buried in FBG Dunmow. They had one son: **John**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Physician in Dunmow, Essex.
- He was a Quaker.
 - 4-**Dr. John Sims**¹³ was born on 13 Oct 1749 in Canterbury, Kent, died on 26 Feb 1831 in Dorking, Surrey at age 81, and was buried in Fittleworth, Sussex.

General Notes: Sims, John (1749–1831), physician and botanist, was the son of Robert Courthope Sims, a member of the Society of Friends, who for sixty years practised as a physician at Dunmow, Essex, and was the author of An Essay on the Nature and Constitution of Man (1793), and of The Constitution and Economy of Man's Nature (1807). John Sims was born in Canterbury on 13 October 1749, and was educated partly at the Quaker academy in Burford, Oxfordshire, and partly by his father, who was a good classical scholar. In 1770 he proceeded to the University of Edinburgh, and, after passing the session of 1773–4 at Leiden, graduated MD at Edinburgh in 1774, his inaugural dissertation being 'De usu aquae frigidae interno'.

Sims settled in London and bought the practice of Thomas Cogan in Paternoster Row; in 1779 he was admitted a licentiate of the Royal College of Physicians. He had a large practice, with many of his patients coming from the Quaker community. In 1790 he married Ann (d. 1835) and with her had six children. Sims was obliged to resign from the Society of Friends in 1790 as his wife was not a Quaker. He became physician to the Surrey Dispensary and to the Charity for Delivering Poor Married Women in their own houses. A renowned accoucheur, in 1814 he examined Joanna Southcott, the religious mystic, who had announced that she was pregnant with the Shiloh. Sims wrote an article in the Morning Chronicle claiming that Southcott was not pregnant but was suffering from mental delusion and diseased internal organs. After her death in 1818 Sims was present at the examination of her body, but no cause of death was ascertained. Sims also acted as physician to Princess Charlotte and attended her labour in 1817, when complications arose.

Sims edited William Curtis's Botanical Magazine from 1801 to 1826, and the Annals of Botany from 1805 to 1806, in conjunction with Charles Konig. He was elected a fellow of the Royal Society in 1814 and was a member of the society's midwifery committee. He was also one of the original fellows of the Linnean Society. In January 1826 Sims gave to the Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, a set of objects which he had been given by Thomas Guest, a former army surgeon in the employ of the Sierra Leone Company. Sims's donation to the Ashmolean (now in the Pitt-Rivers Museum, Oxford) comprised a bow, quiver of arrows, a pair of sandals, knife, and a pocket or pouch. They have been traced to the Fula traders who brought goods to Freeport on the Rio Pongo, north of Freetown, and were described by Guest (15 June 1797) as 'the complete Accoutrements of an Inhabitant of the Mandingo Country' (Coote, 154). In this period Sims was resident at 37 Wimpole Street, London.

Some time after 1826 Sims left the capital and retired to Dorking, Surrey, where he died on 26 February 1831. He was buried on 5 March 1831 in Fittleworth, Sussex, where his son Courthope was a curate.

Sims was commemorated by Robert Brown in the Mexican genus of Compositae, Simsia. His herbarium was purchased by George Bentham, and was located at Kew. Sims contributed an account of the expansion of Mesembryanthemum under the influence of moisture to the Medical and Physical Journal (vol. 2, 1799), and a 'Description of Amonum exscapum' to the Annals of Botany (vol. 1).

G. S. Boulger, rev. Kaye Bagshaw

Sources L. Dopson, 'The bicentenary of John Sims, MD, FRS', The Practitioner, 164 (1950), 156–70 · Munk, Roll · Authentic memoirs, biographical, critical, and literary, of the most eminent physicians and surgeons of Great Britain, 2nd edn (1818) · J. Britten and G. S. Boulger, eds., A biographical index of British and Irish botanists (1893) · J. Coote, "The complete accoutrements of an inhabitant of the Mandingo Country": an eighteenth-century collection from West Africa at the Pitt-Rivers Museum', Journal of Museum Ethnography, 24 (2011), 150–66

Archives RBG Kew, corresp. relating to the Botanical Magazine | NHM, letters to members of the Sowerby family

Likenesses D. Lucas, mezzotint, 1839 (after C. R. Leslie, 1824), Wellcome L. · D. Turner, etching (after medallion by B. Pistrucci, 1817), BM, Wellcome L. · engraving, repro. in Annals of Botany, 1 (1805) © Oxford University Press 2004–14

All rights reserved: see legal notice Oxford University Press

G. S. Boulger, 'Sims, John (1749–1831)', rev. Kaye Bagshaw, Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with FRCP FRS FLS.
- He worked as a Physician and Taxonomist.
- He was educated at Quaker School, Burford in Burford, Oxfordshire.
- He was educated at Edinburgh University.
- He worked as a Physician at the Surrey Dispensary in 1766 in London.
- He was a Quaker, but resigned membership on marriage. His wife was a non-member.
- He worked as a Founder Member of the Linnean Society.
- He worked as an Obstetrician in 1779 in Wimpole Street, London...

John married Agnes. Agnes was buried in Fittleworth, Sussex. They had one son: Courthope.

5-Rev. Courthope Sims was born about 1795, died on 30 Oct 1833 in Ventnor, Isle of Wight, Hampshire about age 38, and was buried on 8 Nov 1833 in Fittleworth, Sussex.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Clergyman.
- 2-Samuel Tritton was born on 16 May 1685 and died on 21 Jan 1743 at age 57.

Source Citations

- 1. Norman Penney FSA FRHistS, editor, Journal of the Friends' Historical Society, XVI No.3 XVI No.4 (London: The Friends' Historical Society, 1918-1919).
- 2. Lilian Clarke, Family Chronicles, 1912 (Perkins & Co., Wellingborough).
- 3. John Challenor Covington Smith, Pedigree of the Family of Biscoe (Wardour Street, London: Mitchell & Hughes, 1887).
- 4. Debrett's. People of Today, 2006 (Debrett's).
- 5. Arthur Charles Fox-Davies, Armorial families: A Directory of Gentlemen of coat-armour., 1919 & 1929 (Hurst & Blackett, London).
- 6. Charles Penrose Keith, The Provincial Councillors of Pennsylvania 1733 to 1776 (Philadelphia: n.p., 1883).
- 7. Compiled by Joseph Foster, Royal Lineage of Our Noble & Gentle Families, 1884 (Privately Printed by Hazell, Watson & Viney. London.).
- 8. Walford's, The County families of the United Kingdom, 1919 (Spottiswoode & Ballantyne, London.).
- 9. Maberly Phillips, A History of Banks, Bankers & Banking in Northumberland, 1894 (Effingham Wilson & Co., Royal Exchange, London).
- 10. Sir Joseph Gurney Pease Bt., A Wealth of Happiness and Many Bitter Trials, 1992 (William Sessions, York).
- 11. Joseph Foster, editor, Some account of the Pedigree of the Forsters of Cold Hesledon (Sunderland: William Henry Hills, 1862).
- 12. Hon. George Pease, editor, The Letters of Joseph Pease 1914-1918 (N.p.: Private publication, 2008).
- 13. The Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (ODNB) (Oxford, England: The Oxford University Press, 2016).
- 14. Annual Monitor 1911-1912 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 15. Augustine Birrell, Sir Frank Lockwood A Biographical Sketch (London: Smith Elder & Co., 1898).
- 16. Harry Beauchamp Yerburgh, Leaves from a Hunting Diary in Essex (London: Vinton & Co. Ltd., 1900).
- 17. Annual Monitor 1919-1920 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 18. Dr. James Thayne Covert (Emeritus Professor of History, University of Portland), A Victorian Marriage Mandell & Louise Creighton (London: Hambledon and London, 2000).
- 19. Lt.-Col. John Murray DSO, editor, Magdalen College Record (Albermarle Street, London: John Murray, 1922).
- 20. Sir Alfred Edward Pease Bt., A Private Memoir of Sir Thomas Fowler Bart. (London: Published privately, Printed by William Clowes & Son Ltd., 1905).
- 21. Old York Scholars Association, editor, Bootham School Register 1935 (York: Bootham School, 1935).
- 22. Frederick Corder Clayton, Francis Clayton of Chiswick & his Descendants, 1892 (Private Circulation).
- 23. Alice Harford, editor, Annals of the Harford Family (London: The Westminster Press, 1909).
- 24. Marie Marchese, "Bristol records with relevance to Bowen, Musgrave and other Allied Quaker families," supplied 2012-16 by Marie Marchese; Original document supported evidence.
- 25. Marquis de Ruvigny, Plantagenet Roll of the Blood Royal, re-published 1994 (Genealogical Publishing Co.).
- 26. "Edward H. Milligan, British Quakers in Commerce & Industry 1775-1920, 2007 (Sessions of York)."
- 27. Annual Monitor 1893-1894 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 28. Edward Hoare, Early History & Genealogy of the Families of Hore and Hoare, 1883 (Alfred Russell Smith, Soho Square, London).
- 29. George Sherwood, editor, The Pedigree Register, I (London: The Genealogical Society, 1907-1910).
- 30. Annual Monitor 1905-1906 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 31. Annual Monitor 1898-1899 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 32. Annual Monitor 1868-1869 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 33. Annual Monitor 1848-1849 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1848).
- 34. Annual Monitor 1850-1851 (London & York: n.p., 1850).
- 35. Annual Monitor 1913-1914 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 36. Frederick Arthur Crisp, Visitation of England & Wales, 1917-1919, Multiple Volumes (Privately Printed in restricted numbers.).
- 37. Anne Ogden Boyce, Richardsons of Cleveland, 1889 (Samuel Harris & Co., London).
- 38. Annual Monitor 1873-1874 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 39. Annual Monitor 1875-1876 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).

Source Citations

- 40. Annual Monitor 1871-1872 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 41. Benjamin Beck, Foster, Watson and Associated families, http://benbeck.co.uk/fh, 2013.
- 42. Prof. David Ransome, "The Ransome family of Ipswich"; comprising a collection of assorted family notes and data to Charles E. G. Pease.
- 43. George Sherwood, editor, *The Pedigree Register*, Volume III (London: The Society of Genealogists, June 1913).